Klamath River Trip

By PJ Loury

This week-long canoe trip was a memorable adventure.  It was packed full with fun for the whole week, always something different each day.  As all trips go, it started out with a 6-hour-long car drive!  The view of the countryside was great, it was a clear day.  The view of mount Shasta and its lake was astounding!  The first day of our canoeing trek was a bit “schoolish”.  After receiving our equipment, we partnered up, got a canoe, and learned the many different paddle strokes and safety rules.  These strokes even vary for the bow and stern paddlers.  The bow person acts as the engine and the stern person as the rudder.  


After the first day, it was “hop in the boat and tackle those rapids!”  Throughout the week there were awesome events like jumping off 30-foot rocks, water fights while in the canoe, surfing the canoe, white-water swim, and even “stick-in-the-sand” coaching to maneuver through the rapids.  These rapids consisted of huge waves, rocks, currents, trenches, and worst of all other boats!  We were guided with paddle signals, but if we capsized, there was help.  We set up throw lines, but if worst came to worst, some people were ready to paddle towards the people in need.  One group had to even chase down a runaway canoe before it got banged up.  


On Tuesday, we faced a dilemma.  Our goal was to paddle downstream all the way to camp.  Unfortunately, close to the end of the journey, we faced Tom Martin Rapids.  It was a 2+ on a scale from 1 to 6, and it was only our second day of canoeing.  That day, the waves were extremely large, strong, and dangerous.  The safest route would be to streak fast through the middle of the rapids and cut to the left into smaller calmer waters, but this was hard since the current just wanted to push us forward.  The other option was to ford the river carrying the canoe, but risk slipping and getting pushed downstream.  Our troop used both options.  Another huge rapid we encountered was Granite Point, a 3 out of 6.


There was fun and excitement at the camp, too.  Some scouts bough squirt guns at a dollar store along the way and had some fun.  We also played with footballs at camp.  There were two rank advancements to first class during the outing.  The food was excellent, especially the dinners.  There was even steak and fries for the last one.  The last night, we looked through the pictures taken by Mrs. Bolander and Aaron Fairley.  We even watched the Slammin’ Salmon Bloopers Video, which was footage taken of boats going down a huge course of rapids, in which there were many crashes, flips, and twists.  The last day we cleaned up, and to go along with the fun, we had all earned the canoeing merit badge!
